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[English]

The Chair (Ms. Ruby Sahota (Brampton North, Lib.)): Good
morning, everyone. I call this meeting to order. Welcome to meet-
ing number 19 of the House of Commons Standing Committee on
Procedure and House Affairs. Pursuant to the order of reference of
May 26, 2020, the committee is meeting on its study of parliamen-
tary duties and the COVID-19 pandemic.

Pursuant to the motion adopted by the House on May 26, the
committee may continue to sit virtually until Monday, September
21, to consider matters related to the COVID-19 pandemic and oth-
er matters. Certain limitations on the virtual committee meetings
held until now are now removed.

As was just mentioned, the committee is now able to consider
other matters and, in addition to receiving evidence, the committee
may also consider motions as we normally do. As stipulated in the
latest order of reference from the House, all motions shall be decid-
ed by way of a recorded vote. Finally, the House has also autho-
rized our committee to conduct some of our proceedings in camera
specifically for the purpose of considering draft reports and the se-
lection of witnesses.

As you know, part of our committee meeting today will be in
camera. | have a reminder that in camera proceedings may be con-
ducted in a manner that takes into account the potential risks to
confidentiality inherent in meetings with remote participants, such
as the ability of people in close proximity to overhear the proceed-
ings.

Members of the committee, the clerk and the analysts should par-
ticipate in the proceedings with their camera on. Staft are allowed
to participate. One staff per member is allowed to participate, as is
one from the House leader's office and the whips' offices as well.
They should make sure that their cameras are off. They should also
make sure that their mikes are muted. I'm just going to paraphrase
some of this stuff and get through it.

Interpretation in this video conference will work very much like
it does in a regular committee meeting. You have the choice, at the
bottom of your screen, of “floor”, “English” or “French”. As you
are speaking, if you plan to alternate from one language to another,
you will need to also switch the interpretation channel so that it
aligns with the language you are speaking. You may want to allow
for a short pause when switching languages. When you're not
speaking, your mike should be on mute. To raise a point of order in
this meeting and to get my attention, please unmute your mike and
say that you have a point of order. After that, anyone who wishes to

speak to the point of order should raise the hand in the participant
toolbar. Also, finally but most importantly, headsets are strongly
encouraged. Please do make sure that you have your headsets or a
mike. That will help the interpreters and will help all of the com-
mittee members to be able to participate properly in this meeting.

I would like to welcome back Mr. Anthony Rota, the Speaker of
the House of Commons, for our meeting number 19.

We have received your opening statement in both official lan-
guages. Thank you very much for that.

I'd also like to welcome the whole House administration team
that we have with us today, including Mr. Charles Robert, Clerk of
the House of Commons; Mr. Michel Patrice, deputy clerk, adminis-
tration; André Gagnon; and Philippe Dufresne. Mr. Aubé is back
with us again today too.

Thank you for being here.

The Speaker will be here for the first half of the meeting. That
will be for approximately 90 minutes. It may go over a little bit. For
the second half of the meeting, for the in camera portion, we will
also have with us Scott Jones, from the Canadian Centre for Cyber
Security. That portion of the meeting will be in camera. Along with
Scott Jones, we will still have the House administration here with
us.

Without further ado, I would like to welcome you back, Mr.
Speaker. Please take your time to make your opening statement. We
will have two rounds of questions after you speak. As long as
you're here, we'll be having questions with you. After that, we will
continue and carry on with questions for the rest of the administra-
tion.

Thank you.
[Translation]

Hon. Anthony Rota (Speaker of the House of Commons):
Thank you, Madam Chair, for your invitation to appear before the
committee as it embarks on the second phase of its study of parlia-
mentary duties and the COVID-19 pandemic.

The committee's order of reference asks that it look at what
changes might be needed to enable the House to meet during this
pandemic. It encourages the committee to adopt a gradual ap-
proach, beginning with hybrid sittings, and asks the committee to
consider the issue of remote voting.
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[English]

As I noted in previous appearances, through collaboration among
the parties, the House has already adapted many of its usual prac-
tices in response to the current circumstances. For example, it has
met with a reduced number of members physically present and sus-
pended the application of certain rules to allow for sufficient dis-
tancing. It has authorized standing committees to meet virtually and
has created a special committee, composed of members of the
House, that has met in person virtually, and as of last week, in a
combination of the two in a hybrid format. All of this took place
with minimal adaptation of the Standing Orders.

In addition, over the past several weeks, the House administra-
tion has assessed our technical readiness for hybrid or virtual sit-
tings of the House and their procedural implications. Last month I
shared with you, Madam Chair, the committee and the House lead-
ers, two documents showing how the House administration is ready
to support such sittings. The solution has been developed in keep-
ing with the guiding principles that I outlined during my appear-
ance before the committee on April 21.

I am pleased to report that many of the technical issues around
accessibility, connectivity, user-friendliness, security, sound and vi-
sual quality and real-time interpretation have been resolved. The
success of virtual and hybrid meetings of committees, including the
Special Committee on the COVID-19 Pandemic, which reproduces
some aspects of the chamber proceedings, has demonstrated that it
is possible to conduct deliberative functions in this setting. There-
fore, the focus of my comments today will be on the procedural im-
plications of virtual sittings and on the decision-making process.

As I noted in my appearance before the committee on May 4,
many of the House procedures and practices could be adapted to
accommodate virtual hybrid sittings. For example, a general provi-
sion could be added to the Standing Orders to allow the Speaker, in
case of emergency and following consultations with House leaders
of all recognized parties, to adjust the application of any standing
order or practice to permit the virtual participation of members.
This would be similar to Standing Order 1.1, which allows for the
participation of members with disabilities. Such a general provision
would provide flexibility as technologies change. It would also lim-
it the need to change the many references in the Standing Orders
that suggest the physical presence of members.

® (1110)

[Translation]

If the House were to decide to take this approach, the Speaker
would make a statement outlining the emergency and how they pro-
pose to apply the rules.

An analysis of our procedures and practices has identified four
key areas that, in my view, could be adjusted through this general
provision. These areas are described in the information note provid-
ed to the committee on May 13. These areas are the presence of
members, the transmission of documents, the manner of participat-
ing in proceedings, and decision-making.

[English]

First, with respect to the presence of members and in keeping
with the exclusive right of the House to regulate its internal affairs,
the House could indicate that it considers that those who are partici-
pating by video conference in a sitting of the House or a meeting of
a committee count for the purpose of quorum. This would entitle all
connected members to fully participate in the deliberations of the
House committee.

With regard to the second point, although the tradition is for pa-
per copies of documents to be tabled or presented to the House, it
could be determined that documents transmitted electronically are
equally valid. Again, the House has already begun to take steps in
this direction, having decided in 2019 to accept electronic respons-
es to petitions and more recently to allow petitions, committee re-
ports and other documents to be filed electronically with the clerk
during the pandemic.

In terms of how members participate in the sittings of the House,
certain adjustments would have to be made in order to ensure that
opportunities for members to intervene are effectively maintained
while keeping order and decorum. In recognizing members to par-
ticipate in different categories of business, the chair is already as-
sisted by lists submitted in advance by the parties, although mem-
bers are still expected to rise in their place to be recognized when
their turns come.

In a virtual or hybrid setting, the chair would continue to use
these lists without relying only on a physical signal from each
member wanting to intervene. For impromptu moments, such as
questions and comments, we could make use of features built into
the video conferencing system, such as the “raise hand” function. If
members participating virtually intend to move motions for which
notice is not required, they could be asked to transmit the text to the
table in advance, a practice that is already occurring.

The chair would continue to have the responsibility to preserve
order and decorum, ensuring, for example, that members do not use
displays or props in the camera shots and that members keep their
microphones off until they are recognized by the chair. However,
the committee may wish to consider whether additional guidelines
could assist members and the chair in preserving decorum and dig-
nity in the House.

The way that the House makes its decisions is perhaps the most
complex issue to consider. The chair would have to proceed very
carefully when putting questions to the House for a voice vote or
when asking for unanimous consent so as to ensure that the will of
all members is properly understood.

® (1115)

[Translation]

With regard to electronic voting in the context of recorded divi-
sions, should the House decide to implement a system to allow
members to vote remotely, a number of principles must be kept in
mind. The most important principle is the integrity of the voting
process. Members will want to feel confident that the system is se-
cure and failsafe and that they're the only people voting.
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I understand that our technical team has developed a conceptual
solution for electronic voting that uses our existing toolsets and se-
curity platforms. It could be adapted to any requirements that the
House might have.

[English]

The system should allow members to know when they are vot-
ing, what they are voting on and how much time they have to vote.
It must meet accessibility standards and display text in both official
languages. Finally, it should allow results to be given to the chair
quickly and accurately. Such a system could provide secure notifi-
cations to members whenever a recorded division is to be held,
inviting them to vote using a House-managed device. Since mem-
bers will be able to read the text of the motion in an application, it
might not be necessary to ensure that members were connected to
the virtual meeting to hear the Speaker reading the question.

Members could vote at any point during the 15- or 30-minute pe-
riod while the bells are ringing.

If the House were to adopt a hybrid model where some members
are present in the chamber and others are participating virtually, it
will have to consider whether all members should vote using the
same method, so as to ensure that all members are treated equally.

[Translation]

These are but a few of the details and options that the committee
may want to consider regarding the issue of remote electronic vot-
ing. Similarly, should it be the will of the House, I know that our
procedural and digital services experts stand ready to assist in mak-
ing the necessary adjustments to our practices to accommodate re-
mote voting and virtual participation in proceedings.

[English]

My officials and I would be pleased to answer any questions that
you may have on this topic.

Thank you for having me this morning.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

We will begin our first round of questions.

MP Tochor, for six minutes.

Mr. Corey Tochor (Saskatoon—University, CPC): I believe
we changed the speaking order and John Nater was going to take
the first question.

The Chair: Okay. That's not a problem.

Go ahead, Mr. Nater.

Mr. John Nater (Perth—Wellington, CPC): Thank you,
Madam Chair.

It's a pleasure to join this committee. Even though I'm no longer
a permanent member of this committee, it's always nice to come
back.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, for joining us virtually from what looks
like West Block.

I want to follow up on some of the security measures. I know
we'll be going in camera, so I want to keep this at a bit of a high

level. I want to know some of the principles or factors you would
consider important when looking at the security measures for re-
mote or virtual voting.

® (1120)

Hon. Anthony Rota: One of the biggest things for security is
making sure that the person who is there is the one voting and en-
suring, if we do have a vote, that this takes place. I could go into
more detail on that, but I believe that's probably something you'll
do more in camera, as it's more on the technical end of things. That
is probably the biggest thing. We need to making sure, as far as se-
curity goes, that those participating feel comfortable with what's
going on.

One thing we have implemented, which will be put forward, is a
10-second delay. There's been some concern about it. Some say it's
there for muting or censoring what MPs are saying. That is not
what it's for. The 10-second delay is there in case somebody pene-
trates the security system or security wall and puts something on
the screen that is not appropriate or makes statements. That 10-sec-
ond delay would allow us to block and stop this and allow the
member to continue after. That would probably be one of the bigger
ones.

Mr. Nater, security kind of covers a large area, so is there any
particular area in security that you are concerned about that maybe
I can zero in on?

Mr. John Nater: No. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I would just note
that Don Cherry only had a seven-second delay. Obviously we're
going for the full 10 seconds, so that's good.

I think the concern a lot of people would have is about safety and
ensuring that those voting are in fact permitted to vote, that parlia-
mentarians are voting and not a member of their staff or a member
of the whip's office, for example. If a vote is happening, it should in
fact be MP John Nater at his iPhone making the vote, rather than
someone else voting on my behalf.

Hon. Anthony Reota: Staff have worked on many different vari-
ations and different possibilities. Ultimately it comes down to what
the House is comfortable with, so the House has to make the deci-
sion on what it would like to see as far as voting goes. There are so
many possibilities. Whether it's voting one at a time or whether it's
on a screen and you toggle “yea” or “nay”, it really comes down to
what the House is going to be comfortable with and what it will al-
low to happen.

My concerns originally were with security and voting. I'm very
comfortable with a lot of the public voting, based on what I've seen
to date and what has been done in other parliaments. As far as a se-
cret ballot goes, I'm still not 100% there, but as far as public voting
goes, because it is public and you can verify how you've voted, at
this point I'm very comfortable with the technology that has been
presented.

Mr. John Nater: Thanks for that, Mr. Speaker.
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One thing that's been brought up in the past is that we're all on
the Zoom feature. We use video. Would it be possible to do a
recorded division via roll call votes, similar to what we do in the
House of Commons, where members are required to have their
video on? It may take a bit more time, but I'm wondering if voting
that way would be simple.

Would verifying by face and doing a roll call vote that way be an
option, Mr. Speaker? It's a low-tech option in a high-tech world.

Hon. Anthony Rota: Whatever the House decides on could be
an option, and that is definitely one of them. Certainly, as I said, it
could be the roll call where you have the face showing up—you
know it's them, and they're speaking—or where they're at their
screen and they push a button “yea” or “nay”. There might even be
some biometric or some code that has to be put in to verify the per-
son.

Again, depending on what the House decides, yes, that is an op-
tion.

Mr. John Nater: Great. Thanks for that.

On this next question, I just want a high-level response, because
I know we'll be going into more detail later. Has there been collabo-
ration with the Communications Security Establishment on these
types of platforms, whether it's on remote voting or the Zoom plat-
form itself?

Hon. Anthony Rota: I believe so.
Yes, there has. I just checked with the Clerk, and yes, there has.

I know we've collaborated with a lot of different countries
around the world to see what they have been doing. There seems to
be a lot of co-operation and collaboration going on when it comes
to both video conferencing and procedures.

® (1125)
Mr. John Nater: That's great.

Talking about our counterparts, currently, literally as we speak,
the U.K. House of Commons is dividing on the future of virtual
voting there. I have my eye on Westminster as we speak. It looks
like they have completed dividing and are probably tallying the
votes; it will be interesting to see.

To that measure, our committee counterpart in the U.K. has
talked a little bit about how they would expand and retract certain
types of procedures. As the pandemic worsens or improves, there
would be more of a dimmer switch rather than an on-off switch.
Would you suggest a similar approach here, one where we can go
on and off, and expand and retract as needed, for different mea-
sures?

Madam Chair, I see that you're cutting me off because of my
time. I will respect that.

Thank you.

The Chair: I wanted you to at least finish your thought, but we
are over time now.

Next up we have Madam Petitpas Taylor.

Hon. Ginette Petitpas Taylor (Moncton—Riverview—
Dieppe, Lib.): Thank you so much, Madam Chair.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, for being with us once again. We cer-
tainly appreciate all the work you have been doing and all the work
your team has been doing in order to get us prepared to work in a
new era. We certainly recognize that the pandemic has forced us to
innovate and has forced our teams to work around the clock to
make sure that we have the tools that are needed. To start, then, I
simply want to thank you.

During your opening statement, Mr. Speaker, you indicated that a
number of technical issues had to be resolved in order to move for-
ward. One of the issues you mentioned was connectivity. I'm won-
dering if you could elaborate on the steps we're taking in order to
ensure that we can resolve the area of connectivity.

Hon. Anthony Rota: The staff here and in IT and in the Clerk's
office worked very closely with all the MPs to make sure that ev-
erything could work. Connectivity was especially a problem in ru-
ral and remote areas. It's important that we look at this in light of,
for instance, someone who has to come in to Parliament. If they
come in and there's a snowstorm, or something causes a problem,
it's up to them to get to Parliament to make sure they can vote. Sim-
ilarly, if you're in a rural area, or you're at home and your connec-
tivity is not that great, you can go to your office or you can go find
a place where you can connect.

I can see that Ms. Blaney, for example, is probably in her office.
I know that she has some issues. She is a prime example of how we
can make it work.

Connectivity was one of the issues we were concerned about, but
it certainly put broadband access on the front burner for all Canadi-
ans in both rural and metropolitan city areas. When we're looking at
connectivity, I think we've pretty well come to the end of it. There
are a couple of small exceptions where it could be a little bit of a
difficulty, but overall it's been working out very well.

Our ambassadors have been working with everyone. Again, I no-
tice that pretty well everyone has one of these headsets on, which
makes a difference. It makes it easier for everyone to hear what
you're saying, because we're getting a clear voice coming across.
We found that with other microphones, there was an echo, because
it was echoing throughout the chamber. No matter how good your
microphone is, there is still that bit of a problem, and one that espe-
cially affects the interpreters.

1 don't believe connectivity is a large issue, overall. Occasionally
we get some glitches, but overall, connectivity is very good.

Hon. Ginette Petitpas Taylor: So would it be safe to say, Mr.
Speaker, that all 338 MPs would have connectivity? I'm not saying
that it would be perfect connectivity, but would they have access to
the appropriate connectivity to do the work that is required in a hy-
brid setting or for remote voting?
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Hon. Anthony Rota: Yes, if they're willing to.... It is possible. It
is there for everyone.

Hon. Ginette Petitpas Taylor: Excellent.

I have another question with respect to standing orders. During
your opening statement, you certainly gave a good overview of
some of the work that needs to be done, but could you just tell us,
very quickly, which standing orders you think are going to require
some work in order to make sure that a hybrid setting could work
and also that remote voting would be an available option?

Would there be a list of standing orders that you think this com-
mittee should really look at in order to make it work?

® (1130)

Hon. Anthony Rota: Yes, our Clerk and his staff have gone
through the Standing Orders and they have a list of changes that
would have to be made to make them work. There's nothing major.
The other option would be to pass one standing order that would
make the modifications that would allow the Speaker to make those
changes.

Again, it comes back to the House to determine how they would
like to handle it. I would recommend that when the Clerk comes
back on, you could go through that. I could go on for the full hour
just about the details and the small changes, but again, there would
be small changes along the way to all of the Standing Orders or to
many of the Standing Orders, but not a major change.

Basically, when we're in a hybrid situation, it's business as usual.
The difference is just in location.

Hon. Ginette Petitpas Taylor: That's great. I have one other
question. Do you believe, with the tools we have in place at this
time, that if necessary we would be prepared to proceed with a hy-
brid sitting model? Also, do you believe that we would be prepared
to move forward with remote voting? Do we have the tools we need
to be able to do that at this point in time?

Hon. Anthony Rota: Yes. I feel comfortable that it would go on,
and if you would allow me, I'd like to answer in a little bit more
detail about what Mr. Nater referred to as the U.K. model, in which
they have certain numbers of people and they're starting to rethink
their hybrid model.

When you look at the Canadian model we worked on, all 338
MPs have access, can speak, and can vote—or could vote, let's
say—whereas under the British model there are 650 MPs but only a
limited number would be allowed in the House and limited num-
bers would be allowed to participate electronically.

I would have serious reservations if we were to go with some
model like that. With the model we've developed here, everyone, all
MPs, can participate in a virtual hybrid sitting.

Hon. Ginette Petitpas Taylor: Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The Chair: Thank you. You're under time.

Next up we have Madame Normandin.

[Translation]

Ms. Christine Normandin (Saint-Jean, BQ): Thank you,
Madam Chair.

Again, I want to thank our witnesses for taking the time to an-
swer our questions. It's always enlightening to hear from them. We
greatly appreciate their contributions.

I have a question that would help shed light on Ms. Petitpas Tay-
lor's question. Currently, in the Special Committee on the
COVID-19 Pandemic, we find that we're somewhat limited with re-
spect to question period, while Parliament's role is much broader
than this.

If we wanted to start adding certain tasks tomorrow morning, for
example, in practical terms, would anything prevent us from tabling
unanimous consent motions? In the short term, could this be done
with our current tools?

Hon. Anthony Rota: According to the study conducted so far,
the technology is in place. The technology isn't an issue. However,
the House must decide what it wants to do.

Ms. Christine Normandin: The House must decide how to pro-
ceed with the vote on the motion. Is that right?

Hon. Anthony Rota: The House must make decisions about ev-
erything that happens in the House. If the House were to decide to-
morrow to allow the votes, it would be possible.

Ms. Christine Normandin: So, the tools are in place.
Hon. Anthony Rota: Exactly.

Ms. Christine Normandin: Perfect.

I have another question about the 15-minute or 30-minute bell. If
we decide to proceed with remote voting, do you already have
some technology options? For example, we could receive telephone
alerts that are similar to weather alerts. Also, in the event of a fire,
we often receive an alert on our computer. However, I've noticed
that the alert is often only in English.

Has this been taken into consideration? Is the technology already
in place for this?

Hon. Anthony Rota: The software exists. When there's a vote, a
notification is sent to all members. Mr. Aubé could talk about this
in more detail when the committee meets in camera later, unless he
wants to talk about it now. The notification will be sent to all mem-
bers and they'll be able to vote, from what I've seen. However, the
House must decide how this will work.

Right now, a bell rings to summon the members. Instead, the
software would send a signal to the members, who would have 15,
20 or 30 minutes to vote. They would vote while the bell is ringing,
whereas now they vote when they return to the House. Of course,
this scenario applies to electronic voting. For a recorded division,
the scenario would be a little different. The House must decide
which approach it feels comfortable with.

® (1135)

Ms. Christine Normandin: Thank you.
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My next question is for Mr. Gagnon and it concerns the proce-
dure.

I gather that, if we want to implement procedural rules, they
must be timeless, because technology will surely evolve much
faster than the rules themselves. We must find a balance.

In terms of the approach, should the technology tool be specified
in the rules of procedure or should we instead give ourselves a set
of criteria that the technology tool must meet? Which approach
would be the most useful in the future?

Mr. André Gagnon (Deputy Clerk, Procedure): Good morn-
ing, Ms. Normandin.

Thank you for your question.

The second option seems to be the option that the Speaker re-
ferred to in his presentation. The best example is when a member
wants to rise on a point of order. In the recent virtual and hybrid
proceedings, a reference was made to the fact that members could
use the “raise hand” function. Conceivably, a year from now, this
could be a new function provided by new technology. Getting into
these details certainly wouldn't be helpful to the House. You would
be forced to amend the rules multiple times simply based on the
availability of the technology.

Mr. Speaker was referring to an aspect where, once a general
motion has been adopted, the Speaker could specify the terms of
application and adapt them to the current reality.

Ms. Christine Normandin: Thank you.

When we decide to implement the hybrid Parliament or electron-
ic voting, should the House's procedures already set out the way in
which the parties will need to agree on whether to accept the elec-
tronic tool suggested by the House?

Hon. Anthony Rota: The House must decide what it wants to
do. These details will be established based on the recommendations
of this committee. When the recommendations will be made to the
House, the House must make a decision on the parameters. The
Speaker and the administration must implement the House's deci-
sions to ensure that the House runs properly.

Ms. Christine Normandin: I want some clarification on this be-
fore my time runs out.

When the House introduces a tool, should the rules of procedure
already state whether it must be accepted unanimously or by a ma-
jority vote?

Should we establish a procedure for this type of technology tool,
or should we have a free hand?

Hon. Anthony Rota: [ can—

[English]

The Chair: That's all the time we have, unfortunately. We're
over time. Perhaps you can save that answer and fit it in somewhere
else.

Next up is Ms. Blaney.

Ms. Rachel Blaney (North Island—Powell River, NDP): Hel-
lo, everyone. It's very nice to be with you all today and, of course,
it's always lovely to see you, Chair.

The first question I have is around the Standing Orders. From
what you just told us, basically there's a list of standing orders that
the Clerk's office has looked at. It sounds like there's a bit of dis-
cussion about whether we should review all of those standing or-
ders or move one standing order change that would allow the Chair
to oversee that.

A request to see what standing orders would need to be modified
was in our last report. I think I would still like that to come before
the committee. I think that's a pretty significant question to review.

As T look through this process, one of the things I feel strongly
about is that there should be an incremental approach where we
evaluate what we're doing, see how it's working, and then have a
process. You spoke in your report about consultations with the
House leaders, but I think we need a more formal process.

Will you make sure to table with this committee all the standing
orders that should be at least understood to be reviewed? If we're
going to be making a recommendation on what we should do with
that, we would need to know that.

The second part is how we would look at an incremental ap-
proach that would allow parties to have a review process and have
that very important feedback come back to the House.

® (1140)

Hon. Anthony Rota: Most definitely. I have spoken with the
Clerk and his staff. They have gone through it and gone through the
different standing orders. They do have a list and some suggestions
for the committee on what could be changed and how we could do
it.

Very basically, we continue business as usual but done a little bit
differently. It's making sure that how we do it a bit differently in a
virtual manner, in a hybrid manner, is acceptable to all the parties
and, more importantly, to all the members. We do not want to in-
fringe on anyone's privilege.

The incremental approach is something we've been slowly doing,
because we've added a little bit more and a little bit more as we've
gone along. Again, it will be up to the committee what they want to
recommend and up to the House on how quickly they want to make
that incremental increase of use of whatever changes they want.
Any change will be incremental, and that's basically what it comes
down to, I would think. Again, this is something that the House has
to decide as a whole, and they will adopt it as they see fit.

Ms. Rachel Blaney: I really believe strongly that we need that
evaluation process that allows all recognized parties to have a voice
at the table. This is an important part of looking at our democracy.
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I also think there's another thing we have to look at, which is the
change of our workplace. Although we are still doing the work the
best we can, and this is why we're here to study how we can do the
work in the House of Commons, I just want to recognize.... You
talked earlier about connectivity. Predictability matters. If I was in a
different part of my riding for an emergency situation, I would not
necessarily know that there was going to be a vote. I wouldn't be
able to access that information. I think that is important.

The other reality is we have parenting happening. What I mean
by that is there are MPs who are home-schooling their children as
well as doing their parliamentary functions. If they were in Ottawa
in the House, they certainly wouldn't be doing that. I think when we
look at certain things like bells and some of these other standing or-
ders, we have to recognize that.

I want to make sure there will be a process of evaluating some of
these key changes. It isn't business as usual for so many of our par-
liamentarians, and I think we have to find a way to recognize that.
That's just one of the things that I had a bit of a rant about there.

The other part I want to know about, Mr. Chair, is around con-
nectivity and what happens "if". During a COVI committee, what is
the process if somebody gets pushed off? I mean this to reflect the
fact that, if we want to do something in the House, there are num-
bers that are required for certain things. Five people have to stand
to force a vote. There are all these different functions. If somebody
is knocked off, I'm wondering what the process is and whether
we've done an evaluation of how often that is happening, both in
committees and the COVI committee as well.

Hon. Anthony Rota: We can get you some statistics on that, but
overall it's been very good. Once someone is connected, we do get
the odd one who misses out; but if someone gets knocked off, say,
during something crucial like a vote or during discussion, the pro-
cess of getting back on usually works out fairly well. That's some-
thing they'll have to work out among themselves and make sure.

The important thing is that the individual members get to the best
possible locations. I know that you, Ms. Blaney, have a rural por-
tion to your riding, as do I, so I understand cellphones not working
or dead spots and I understand what no Internet connectivity is all
about. Overall, the votes are usually brought forward in a way that
people would have a good idea when they would be happening. It's
making sure they are in a place where they will have connectivity.
It is a lot like, say, if members are coming to the House to vote and
there's a snowstorm and they can't make that last mile or can't come
in. It's very similar to being in a place where they can't get connect-
ed. That's something to consider. Again, we would have to look at
different cases or different possibilities for that happening.

® (1145)
The Chair: That's all the time we have.
Next up, for five minutes.... Is it Mr. Nater again? I think I have

the order a little messed up. Who would like to go for the Conser-
vatives?

Mr. Garnett Genuis (Sherwood Park—Fort Saskatchewan,
CPCQ): I think it's me, Madam Chair.

The Chair: Absolutely, go ahead.
Mr. Garnett Genuis: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, for being here.

On April 23, 2013, the all-wise, intelligent Speaker Scheer had a
great ruling about the rights of members in terms of the process of
seeking recognition. I wonder, just as we think about the process of
seeking recognition, whether you agree with Speaker Scheer's rul-
ing from 2013, and whether you are guided by it when deciding
how to recognize members.

Hon. Anthony Rota: I have the note here. It's the Warawa rul-
ing.

Most definitely. It is the right of every member to be recognized,
and one thing that really concerned me up front was member's priv-
ilege and making sure that they have the right to be in the House.
That was one of the concerns I had with the U.K. system, where not
everyone was participating at the same time or on the same level. I
think we've overcome a lot of that, where, with the system that
we've developed as far as hybrid goes, those members in the House
and those members participating virtually can come together in a
place and actually have an equal voice.

Mr. Garnett Genuis: Yes, but just to pinpoint, the issue is not so
much the question of presence in that ruling; it's about the right to
speak, and in particular the fact that the right to speak is not depen-
dent on presence on a party list. I'll just quote what I think is the
key line. He says, “The right to seek the floor at any time is the
right of each individual member of Parliament and is not dependent
on any other member of Parliament.”

Being guided by this ruling, Speaker, how would you ensure that
principle would be respected in a virtual Parliament, that I, as a
member participating online, would have the right to seek the floor,
to seek the Speaker's eye, and that my right to do that should be
equal to that of a member who is in the chamber, whether he is on
the list or [ am?

Hon. Anthony Rota: Yes, that's something that has come up and
it's something to consider and it will be up to the House to decide
what it would like to do with that.

When we look at it, we see that in a hybrid system members can
call a point of order or call for attention to raise a point. It can be
done by voice, so they unmute and state a point of order or state
that they have something to say. The other way is if they want to
stand to speak on a topic, there are applications where they can
raise their hand and it does appear on a list for the sitting Speaker,
which I believe would be probably just as good—I won't say better,
but it's there and it's on a list and it's in your face.
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I know in the House, when you're sitting, your peripheral view
sometimes is not as good as your direct view. By having the list,
everyone who raises her or his hand is on that list or is basically
visible to everyone. This is opposed to being in the House where
there are people sitting on the side who might be missed when they
rise to speak. There are pros and cons to both ways of doing it.

Mr. Garnett Genuis: At the end of the day, the point is that it
has to be worked out that members have the right to seek the eye of
the chair, not just for points of order, but also to be able to speak. It
seems like we're in agreement on that principle.

Hon. Anthony Rota: Most definitely. That is a key part of being
a member of Parliament.

Mr. Garnett Genuis: Let me shift to another topic before we
wrap up.

You've been Speaker for this Parliament and you were a chair oc-
cupant in the last Parliament. My sense is that even when Parlia-
ment is sitting physically, the chamber is relatively empty for the
vast majority of the time. It seems to me that there isn't really a
problem with having a physical Parliament for the vast majority of
the time. It's really the question of what happens during question
period, for example, and what happens during votes. We could have
a regular physical Parliament with 40 members there, because that's
frankly the normal thing in Parliament.

Connected to that, I wonder if, for expanding space, the visitors'
gallery could be turned into part of the chamber. Could members
speak from the visitors' gallery? Could we turn the visitors' gallery
into part of the chamber to facilitate greater spacing?

® (1150)

Hon. Anthony Rota: Everything is possible. It depends on what
members decide on and different possibilities. It really does depend
on the House.

When we talk about presence in the House, a lot of the time
when debate is happening, the House is not full; it's mainly during
question period or when votes take place. One of the things that
concerns me about saying “okay, you're only allowed 40” is parlia-
mentary privilege, which you brought up earlier. Who determines
who that 40 is?

When I send out an invitation or a recall of the House, it is to ev-
eryone. It's not up to the Speaker or any rules to determine who
doesn't show up or who can or can't show up. That would be one of
my main concerns.

The Chair: Thank you so much.

Next up we have Dr. Duncan for five minutes.

Hon. Kirsty Duncan (Etobicoke North, Lib.): Thank you,
Madam Chair, and thank you so much, Mr. Speaker, for joining us
today. I too would like to thank you and your colleagues for all the
work that has been done on our behalf.

I'm wondering whether you would be willing to table with our
committee all jurisdictions that have adapted their procedures and
practices to have hybrid sittings during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Hon. Anthony Rota: I've instructed our Clerk and the adminis-
tration to co-operate fully with PROC. Whatever you need, I'm sure
they'll be able to work with you and make it available.

Hon. Kirsty Duncan: Thank you so much, Mr. Speaker.

Could you list all parts of a sitting day that are now included in
the hybrid sittings, please? Just list them, please.

Hon. Anthony Rota: Okay. We start off with ministerial state-
ments. Then we go to petitions. Then we have declarations and then
statements to ministers. We have taken four steps. Again, it's incre-
mental. We started with three, originally, and now we've added
some. Depending on what the House decides, we could extend it
even further.

Hon. Kirsty Duncan: Do you know how many committees are
up and running now, please?

Hon. Anthony Rota: There are seven committees.... It's nine.
We're up to nine now.

I'm sorry. We have tabling of documents as well. That has been
added recently to the House sitting.

There are nine committees that are sitting virtually. It seems to be
working fairly well, as is this one.

Hon. Kirsty Duncan: Thank you so much.

Are you able to tell me how many parliaments are using virtual
or remote voting, please?

Hon. Anthony Reota: I'll have to defer to the Clerk. We don't
have an exact number right now.

Hon. Kirsty Duncan: Would you be willing to have that tabled
with the committee, please?

Hon. Anthony Rota: We'll make sure that comes to the commit-
tee with the information right away, yes.

Hon. Kirsty Duncan: Thank you.

You said during your opening statement that we're ready for vir-
tual voting. Can you outline the reasons why you believe that we
are ready for virtual or remote voting, please?

Hon. Anthony Rota: Okay. What I'm saying is that we're techni-
cally ready for virtual voting and in a hybrid situation. The technol-
ogy is in place. It has been tested in other places. After seeing what
is there, it really comes down to the comfort level that individuals
are ready to live with.

I know that with what I've seen so far I don't see a problem with
a public vote or an open vote. If on division people are making their
voices heard, then you can check what has been registered. I still
have certain reservations about a secret ballot, because once it's in
there, if something is tampered with, there is no way of checking it,
whereas on a vote that's open, you can check on it right away and
confirm that it is what you voted—

Hon. Kirsty Duncan: Could I jump in there? Can you tell me in
what areas this has already been tested, please?

Hon. Anthony Rota: Do you mean in which countries?
® (1155)
Hon. Kirsty Duncan: Yes, please.

Hon. Anthony Rota: They've tested it in the U.K. It seems to
have gone well.
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Hon. Kirsty Duncan: Perhaps you could also table with the
committee the results of that testing from the U.K.

Could I ask about accessibility? I know that was an area that you
were concerned about and that you said we have addressed. Have
we addressed all challenges with accessibility, please?

Hon. Anthony Rota: Yes, all access with accessibility is there.
If anything has to be done, whether a member needs special adapta-
tions.... Let's say they have a visual impairment, or anything else
that is in the way. It can be adapted. Basically, it's going on the
standing order, which allows the Speaker to accommodate for any-
one with a disability, whether it's a wheelchair or whether it's visu-
al. You can adapt to make sure that accessibility is there for every-
one.

Hon. Kirsty Duncan: Thank you so much, Mr. Speaker.

I believe that's my time.

The Chair: You are correct.

Mr. Doherty, you have five minutes.

Mr. Todd Doherty (Cariboo—Prince George, CPC): Thank
you, Madam Chair.

I think the biggest concern that I have is, again, Mr. Speaker,
about parliamentary privilege. I'll remind those who are listening
that this privilege is to ensure that members are not impeded or in-
terfered with in any way or form in representing the electors. I've
said this a number of times, Mr. Speaker, and if you've listened to
any of my speeches, you know that I feel very strongly that the
House does not belong to us. It belongs to the electors, who put the
338 members of Parliament there. In everything we are doing to
this point, we must ensure that parliamentary privilege is protected.

I'm heartened to hear some of your comments, but in one of your
notes, you mentioned this with respect to privilege and decorum:
As is the current practice, the Chair maintains order and decorum and makes de-
cisions with respect to points of order. Therefore, the Chair can intervene on any
matter of decorum on its own initiative or on a point of order raised by a mem-
ber. In this regard, the virtual environment makes it possible for the Chair to
mute a member’s microphone.

Now, going back to my colleague Garnett Genuis' comment
about seeking the eye of the Speaker and getting the attention of the
Speaker, would muting a microphone be seen as a violation of priv-
ilege, in your view? In the House, a member can at least continue to
stand and state his case, even against the wishes of the Speaker; at
least in the House that voice is still heard.

Hon. Anthony Rota: Parliamentary privilege is the biggest issue
that I feel we have to consider, to make sure there is no one block-
ing someone from making a statement, or from saying what they
have to say, or from acting on what they want to get forward. One
thing about privilege, when you look at the description, is that it has
to be intentional blockage. If somebody is out there trying to sabo-
tage another member, and it's done intentionally, that's where a
question of privilege comes up. That's what we have to look for.

As far as muting a mike goes, one of the things that happen in
the House, as you mentioned, is that when the Speaker stands, the
microphones all go dead, which is the same as muting everyone. I
don't see it being any different.

Mr. Todd Doherty: But it is.

Hon. Anthony Reota: I would like to say that muting the micro-
phone is an option for the chair of the committee, or the Speaker for
that matter. One other thing—and I'll let you in on a little secret—is
that the minute it gets muted, the member can just unmute it and
keep going and be disruptive. Now, I'm hoping this doesn't become
the practice in our future meetings, but it is a possibility. It's not
like you're muted indefinitely; it's just muted for a short term. It's
something that hasn't had to be used up until now. What's happened
is that, when it's been brought up, most members recognize that the
point has been made and continue from there.

® (1200)

Mr. Todd Doherty: Another challenge we've had with the Zoom
medium is that there are 49 members per screen. You've stated that
members can simply raise their hand if they have a question. I've
been on numerous Zoom meetings, and I'm sure our colleagues
have, where members have not been seen but had raised their hand.
Again, this goes back to the question of privilege.

How do you propose to get away from that inability to see the
member?

Hon. Anthony Rota: I guess I owe you an apology; I didn't ex-
plain enough exactly what raising your hand means. You push the
button and your hand goes up, which shows up on a list, so elec-
tronically, you're front and centre. As far as raising your hand—

Mr. Todd Doherty: I'm very aware of that, but the maximum
number of thumbnails that can viewed at a time is 49, so there are
challenges. I'm aware of the chat side and that you can raise your
hand, but we have all been on Zoom meetings where speakers have
been missed.

Hon. Anthony Rota: No, the sidebar has a list of all the people.
It's not the thumbnails we're talking about. A list shows up with a
hand that's up. It's basically an electronic hand, it's not the physical
hand of the member.

The Chair: That's all the time we have.

Next up, for five minutes, is Mr. Gerretsen.

Mr. Mark Gerretsen (Kingston and the Islands, Lib.): Thank
you very much, Madam Chair.

Mr. Speaker, thank you for taking time to be here.

Just to conclude where you were leaving off with Mr. Doherty, [
think the virtual hand-raising feature creates an actual list on your
screen. It's probably more bulletproof in making sure everybody
gets on there.

Going back to Mr. Doherty's questions about privilege and
speaking, I think what he was getting at is that even after the micro-
phone is muted by the technician, somebody can continue talking.
The truth is that nobody should be talking unless they've actually
been recognized by the chair. Is that correct?

Hon. Anthony Rota: That's the way it works in the House. Basi-
cally, the same orders that apply in the House would apply.
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Mr. Mark Gerretsen: Further to that, because we are a House
that recognizes two official languages, if the only language you
spoke was French and people continued speaking with their micro-
phone off, in English, then that would never get translated. There-
fore, you don't have the same capacity to keep speaking with the
microphone muted in the House that you would if it were unmuted.

That's correct too, right?
Hon. Anthony Rota: Yes.

Mr. Mark Gerretsen: Going to the issue of connectivity, you
used the example that it's a member's responsibility to get to the
Hill and to be present, even if a snowstorm comes up that could im-
pede the member. Of course it's not an issue of parliamentary privi-
lege because it's not intentional. In terms of getting to the House, if
doesn't matter if you live 197 kilometres away like I do or if you
live on the other side of the country in a remote, rural area.

On of the things I find extremely fair in the system we've devel-
oped is that it doesn't matter if it costs me $200 in mileage
or $2,500 to fly someone across the country, as well as everything
else involved in his or her transportation. The point is the House
plays a role in getting people fairly and evenly distributed, in terms
of the costs associated with it, from their point of origin to Ottawa.

That's correct, right?
Hon. Anthony Rota: Yes.

Mr. Mark Gerretsen: Would you not also agree that it is equally
important for the House to play a role in making sure each member
of Parliament, regardless of where they are, gets the same access to
the same quality of Internet to the best of Parliament's ability if
we're going to use a hybrid model like this?

Hon. Anthony Rota: Most definitely.

Our IT ambassadors have been working with individual MPs to
ensure they have what it takes to connect. It's pretty well there with
everyone. [ believe there are two MPs who have had difficulty, but
arrangements have been made so they can connect and take part. |
feel confident that it's there.

Again, whether you live 197 kilometres away or 2,500 kilome-
tres away, it's up to MPs to get to the House any way they can. If
there's a snowstorm, or whatever happens, that's an issue they have
to deal with individually. It's the same thing with connectivity. I
would expect them to either go to their offices or see what would
be the best method for them to connect to the Internet.

® (1205)

Mr. Mark Gerretsen: However, you would agree that it should
not be unjustifiably more expensive for one MP to get that level of
access to the Internet than another. If I live in an urban area and it
only costs me $40 a month, or it costs someone in a more rural
area $150 a month, we should all be treated the same, should we
not?

Hon. Anthony Rota: You're dealing with policy that I think
would be more on a political level than on a procedural level, but in
principle, I will say yes.

Mr. Mark Gerretsen: [ have one more quick question. I have 30
seconds left.

You talked about roll call and how we would do that. Somebody,
I think it was Mr. Nater, brought up a recorded division. Are you
aware of any other jurisdictions that are doing a recorded division
like that and have the number of MPs that we do?

Hon. Anthony Rota: The number of MPs is probably the key to
what we have. I think the closest we can come to is the U.K., but
they've done things a little differently and I'm not sure they are
quite there. With what we have, when you look at smaller jurisdic-
tions, they've actually gotten to that point where they can have a
vote. Again, when you have a smaller number in the chamber, it's a
lot easier; 338 is not an easy number to deal with, but with what
I've seen so far, it is not unmanageable and it's not impossible.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

Next up for two and a half minutes is Madame Normandin.
[Translation]

Ms. Christine Normandin: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I'll pick up from where I left off.

I gather that the idea would probably be to not establish, through
an amendment to the Standing Orders, what the electronic voting
platform will be. In light of this, if we launch the procedure for en-
abling electronic voting and the House's technical support team
comes up with a platform, who will decide whether the platform
will be used, should no changes be made to the rules of procedure?
For example, as things stand now, if one party agrees and another
party disagrees, how would we decide whether to use the platform?

Hon. Anthony Rota: When changes are proposed in the House,
the members must decide what they want to implement. If they de-
cide that they don't want the system, no one can force them. Per-
sonally, I wouldn't want to force this. The House must decide what
it wants.

Ms. Christine Normandin: As things stand now, does this mean
that the parties would need to unanimously agree on an electronic
platform, or would this decision be made by a majority vote, if the
rules of procedure don't include anything about this?

Hon. Anthony Rota: An amendment to the Standing Orders re-
quires a majority vote. So the majority makes the decision.

Ms. Christine Normandin: Perfect.

I want to ask a question about rising to speak in the House. I al-
ready pointed out that, if I speak French after turning on the French
channel, for example, my voice may be lower and the Speaker may
not hear me. The Speaker may hear people who are physically
present better than people who are online.

Would it be a breach of parliamentary privilege if we were to say
that, in a hybrid Parliament, everyone must raise their hands elec-
tronically only?
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To your knowledge, would it be a breach of parliamentary privi-
lege to ask that everyone have an equal opportunity to request per-
mission to speak?

Hon. Anthony Rota: Again, the House must make this decision.
Neither the Speaker nor the administration can make this decision.
For example, if the committee's report states that things should be
done this way and the report is tabled in the House, the House must
decide by majority vote how to proceed.

® (1210)

Ms. Christine Normandin: My question is more about whether,
to your knowledge, it would be a breach of parliamentary privilege
to tell members in the House that they can't speak to request recog-
nition and that instead they must raise their hands electronically.

Hon. Anthony Reota: If the House decides on this rule, it
wouldn't be an issue. Again, the House must make a decision. If the
House agrees, then it will be acceptable.

Ms. Christine Normandin: Perfect. Thank you.
[English]
The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

Next up is Ms. Blaney, for two and a half minutes.
Ms. Rachel Blaney: Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

One of the things we've been discussing is around distance vot-
ing and that there should be an incremental approach. I wonder if
the Clerk and the House office has done any work on what that
might be like. What might the first step be in terms of moving to-
wards voting from a distance?

Also, I've heard you mention a secret ballot. I wonder where that
idea is coming from. I don't recall, except when electing the Speak-
er, that in the House of Commons we have any secret ballots. It's
certainly not something I'm comfortable with.

If you could speak to those two things, I would appreciate it.

Hon. Anthony Rota: The secret ballot happens under two cir-
cumstances, if I'm not mistaken. I'm looking to the Clerk for confir-
mation. Yes. One is, of course, for the election of the Speaker, and
the other one is for private members' business.

I'll hand it over to Mr. Gagnon, who will be able to answer that
much better than I will, because it happens so rarely. It's only hap-
pened once to me while I've been here, since 2004, with a slight in-
terruption in 2011.

Mr. Gagnon.

Mr. André Gagnon: Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

Ms. Blaney, yes, election of the Speaker and also an appeal of
the Procedure and House Affairs decisions regarding private mem-

bers' business are types of situations where there can be a secret
ballot.

Ms. Rachel Blaney: Thank you so much.
I would like to go back to the original question: Is there a

thoughtful plan? Have you done any work in your role around vot-
ing and the incremental steps that we might take?

Hon. Anthony Rota: Yes. If you look at all the work that's been
done to date, it's basically been done with the view of seeing about
what we can add next and what is comfortable as well as what is
feasible. Doing something that's feasible but we're not comfortable
with is not something that we want to rush into, because you want
to make sure that members of Parliament are able to do their jobs in
a way that they are not threatened.

Those are the two main areas, but yes, we are progressing gradu-
ally, and we are open to pretty well everything that's out there that's
happening in the House. When we did our hybrid test, we tried so
many different things, everything from voting to bringing up a
point of order, and it was all handled very well.

Ms. Rachel Blaney: Sorry, Mr. Speaker, but what was the model
of voting? Could you just tell us what was practised in that process?

Hon. Anthony Rota: I have to refresh my memory. It's been a
while.

We did the voice vote, yeas and nays, so no, we did not do the
actual voice vote. If we do bring it back, I would expect that we
would have whatever model is suggested. It would have to go
through a test run to make sure that it works well and that it is
something that would be secure and something that we can trust.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I allowed some extra time
for you to be able to finish up your thought there.

Hon. Anthony Rota: It's much appreciated.

The Chair: We do have a little bit of extra time. I'm throwing
this out to the committee members.

It is going to take a process of about 10 to 15 minutes to switch
to in camera, so even though we have extra time, I'm of the mindset
that we cut off this portion of the meeting and switch to in camera.
We are going to have most of the House administration still here
with us; it's just the Speaker who we will be missing. Then we can
continue on.

At the end of the meeting, hopefully, if we have enough time, [
want to discuss our work plan so that all the parties are on board for
the meetings going forward, so we will suspend.

Clerk, could you explain just a little bit to the members how to
go about proceeding in camera?

® (1215)

The Clerk of the Committee (Mr. Justin Vaive): Yes, Madam
Chair.

The members of Parliament who are currently on the Zoom
meeting can just stay where you are connected and, in the mean-
time, we will start getting on board the authorized people who are
permitted to be in the in camera portion of the meeting.

As the Chair indicated, it should take us approximately 15 min-
utes to do that. We do have another witness who will be joining the
meeting as well, so we have to get him on board.
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Thanks.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Speaker, for being here today.
Maybe at the end of the study, we might need to have you back, but
the committee will determine that, and, hopefully, you will be able
to make yourself available. We really appreciate your being here.

Hon. Anthony Rota: Thank you, Madam Chair. It's a pleasure,
as always, to be here with you and the committee, and I'm looking
forward to the report.

Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you.

With that said, we will suspend. We will try to be back on in 10
minutes.

[Proceedings continue in camera)













Published under the authority of the Speaker of
the House of Commons

SPEAKER’S PERMISSION

Publié en conformité de I’autorité
du Président de la Chambre des communes

PERMISSION DU PRESIDENT

The proceedings of the House of Commons and its commit-
tees are hereby made available to provide greater public ac-
cess. The parliamentary privilege of the House of Commons
to control the publication and broadcast of the proceedings of
the House of Commons and its committees is nonetheless re-
served. All copyrights therein are also reserved.

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons
and its committees, in whole or in part and in any medium,
is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accu-
rate and is not presented as official. This permission does not
extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial
purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this
permission or without authorization may be treated as copy-
right infringement in accordance with the Copyright Act. Au-
thorization may be obtained on written application to the Of-
fice of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not
constitute publication under the authority of the House of
Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceed-
ings of the House of Commons does not extend to these per-
mitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs
to a committee of the House of Commons, authorization for
reproduction may be required from the authors in accor-
dance with the Copyright Act.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the
privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of
Commons and its committees. For greater certainty, this per-
mission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or
questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in
courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right
and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a re-
production or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Les délibérations de la Chambre des communes et de ses
comités sont mises a la disposition du public pour mieux le
renseigner. La Chambre conserve néanmoins son privilége
parlementaire de contréler la publication et la diffusion des
délibérations et elle posséde tous les droits d’auteur sur
celles-ci.

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre
et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n’importe quel sup-
port, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu’elle ne soit
pas présentée comme version officielle. I1 n’est toutefois pas
permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d’utiliser les délibéra-
tions a des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit
financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou
non formellement autorisée peut étre considérée comme une
violation du droit d’auteur aux termes de la Loi sur le droit
d’auteur. Une autorisation formelle peut étre obtenue sur
présentation d’une demande écrite au Bureau du Président
de la Chambre des communes.

La reproduction conforme a la présente permission ne con-
stitue pas une publication sous I’autorité de la Chambre. Le
privilége absolu qui s’applique aux délibérations de la Cham-
bre ne s’étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu’une
reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés a2 un comité
de la Chambre, il peut étre nécessaire d’obtenir de leurs au-
teurs autorisation de les reproduire, conformément a la Loi
sur le droit d’auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux priviléges,
pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses
comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas
Pinterdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibéra-
tions de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La
Chambre conserve le droit et le privilége de déclarer I’utilisa-
teur coupable d’outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduc-
tion ou I’utilisation n’est pas conforme a la présente permis-
sion.

Also available on the House of Commons website at the
following address: https://www.ourcommons.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web de la Chambre des
communes a I’adresse suivante :
https://www.noscommunes.ca



